Power choices

Rutland Herald,  August 28, 2003

(from the Editorials section) [image: image1.png]



The Douglas administration and Vermont utilities are taking a new view of energy policy, and that view may shape important energy decisions yet to be made. 

Energy policy for at least 20 years has been shaped by the trauma of the energy crisis of the 1970s. The energy crisis was driven, first of all, by the skyrocketing price of fossil fuels caused by the oil embargo and, second of all, by awareness of environmental costs associated with energy generation. 

At a time when oil was washing up on American beaches and the OPEC oil cartel was driving up oil prices, it made sense to most Americans to conserve as much energy as possible. Cars became smaller. People, at least in Vermont, turned to wood-burning stoves. Vermont did not rely on oil for electricity in a big way, but conservation of energy was, nevertheless, seen as a way of saving money, preserving the environment, and promoting energy independence. 

There was little enthusiasm at the time for one of the main alternatives to fossil fuels — nuclear power. The Vermont Yankee nuclear power plant has consistently provided about one-third of Vermont’s electric power, but the unresolved question of how to dispose of nuclear waste and lingering worries about safety persuaded many people that conserving power was a better alternative than continued reliance on nuclear power. 

The utilities now argue, and Gov. James Douglas appears to have sympathy with this view, that energy conservation has an unintended consequence that is not so beneficial. 

As demand for electricity declines, the electricity that continues to be consumed grows more expensive. Policymakers in the recent past have responded to high energy rates by helping consumers use less, which makes electric bills smaller. But because the utilities must cover fixed costs with less revenue, their rates must remain high or go higher, which has become a burden on the state’s economy. 

Douglas has emphasized the need to bring rates down. And for the first time in a long time, utilities are in a position actually to encourage more energy usage. They say that increased usage will not have the effects that caused worry in the past: The region does not rely on fossil fuels, and in any event, the region is awash in power. 

This view could shape choices, such as a decision by the state whether to buy a series of hydroelectric dams on the Connecticut and Deerfield Rivers. Buying the dams would appear to ensure a degree of energy self-sufficiency and would give the state power from an environmentally benign source. The question is whether the state needs the power and whether it would hurt or help the state financially to own the dams. Looking to the future, the state may wish to keep a reliable source of hydropower within its control. But the imperatives of the 1970s are not as strong, at least for the moment. 

Individual customers benefit from using less electricity. But the state and the utilities are now wrestling with the consequences of helping people help themselves. It may not be in the utilities’ interest to develop low-cost local electricity and to watch as customers use less of it. But it’s hard to argue that what is good for consumers is not good for consumers. 

